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JAGM Officers
Concours Co-Chairmen 

Steve Myerscough 
313.590.4549 

smyerscough@comcast.net 
Gary Hillebrand 
313.595.5365 

ehillebrand521@comcast.net 
 

Chief Judge 
Dave Wathen 
248.539.9464 

twowathens@hotmail.com  

 Membership 
  Pauline Blunt 
517.468.2293 

Membership@JAGM.org 
Phil Wiltshire 
574.202.8919  

pwiltshire@comcast.net 

Newsletter Co-Editors 
Ellie & Gary Hillebrand 

313.595.5365 
Editor@JAGM.org 

 
Webmaster 

Phil Crutchfield 
734.347.8747 

Webmaster@jagm.org 
 

Board Members 
Loran Brooks 
248.434.7663 

loran.d.brooks@gmail.com 
 

Domenic Federico 
616.340.6706  

domenicrf@aol.com  
 
 

Bic Gohil 
313.720.9647 

bicgohil@gmail.com 
 

Mark Griffith 
248.437.5442 

markgriffith50@yahoo.com 
 

Gary Hillebrand 
313.595.5365 

ehillebrand521@comcast.net 
 

Steve Myerscough 
313.590.4549 

smyerscough@comcast.net 
 

Phil Wiltshire 
574.202.8919  

pwiltshire@comcast.net 

Member Name Jaguars Owned 

Corey & Niki Stringer 2003 XJ8 Vanden Plas Saloon  

Dennis Conway 2015 XF Sedan 

Current JAGM membership is 151 

JAGM welcomes our 
newest members. 

Please help us extend 
them a warm  

welcome. 

Welcome New Members Photo Credits 

Charity Auction 
Lee Jacobsen 
Tom Hudak  

Valve Cover Racing 
Phil Crutchfield 

President 
Currently Open 

  
Vice-President 
Currently Open 

 
Secretary 

Phil Crutchfield 
734.347.8747 

george.p.crutchfield@gmail.com 
 

Dealer Relations 
Gary Cunningham  

248.649.4959 
ghcunningham@comcast.net 

 
Treasurer 
Tim Moore 

586.945.4509 
tfm0719@live.com 

For the most up to date listing & schedule of events, go to: www.jagm.org/events 

Activities Calendar 
 April May June 

Activity 

Zoom Membership Meeting 
10th @ 7:00 PM 

 
 

ECC Cars  & Coffee 
Northville Twp, MI 
Saturday, April 13th 

 

 
 

Poker Rally 
Port Huron, MI 

Saturday, April 27th 

 

GingerMan Raceway Vintage Racing 
South Haven, MI 

Saturday, 4th  

Zoom Membership Meeting 
8th @ 7:00 PM 

ECC Cars & Coffee 
Northville Twp, MI 
Saturday, May 11th 

Meadowbrook Theatre 
Classic Car Night 
Friday, May 17th 
British Car Corral 
Baker’s of Milford 
Sunday, May 19th 

Lap the Lake 1000 Mile Tour 
Lake Michigan Shoreline 

Monday—Friday, 20th—24th 

Meadowbrook Theatre 
Classic Car Night 
Friday, May 31st 

Mueller’s Steak Fry 
Mueller’s Orchard, Linden, MI 

Saturday, June 1st 
 

British Return to Fort Meigs/Lunch/
Snooks Dream Cars & More 

Perrysburg, OH 
Saturday, June 2nd 

 
In Person Membership Meeting 

Shield’s Pizza , Troy, MI 
Wednesday, June 12th @ 6:00 PM 

 
 

Bay Harbour Vintage Car & Boat Festival 
Petoskey, MI 

Thursday, 20th—Sun 23rd 

For the most up to date listing & schedule of events, go to: www.jagm.org/events 
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It’s April – no foolin’! As I write this there’s snow on 
the ground, but I’m sure (sorta) that it’s the last we’ll 
see of that this spring. 

I’ll start off with a thank you on behalf of Ellie and I  
to all of you who have been so generous with your 
support and positive comments to us about The Indi-
cator. We’ve been at it for a few years now, and we 
really appreciate your kind words. 

The Indicator picked up three JCNA newsletter 
awards this year, and the great thing about them is 
that the articles were all contributed by different 
members (see page 9 to see the winning entries). 
That brings me to a request I hope you’ll consider. 

We love getting content from JAGM members; arti-
cles, pictures, ideas… anything! Obviously articles 
were at the top of my mind as we received the JCNA 
awards for club members’ articles. Also, though, think 
about contributing pictures. I know a lot of you enjoy 
photography and I’d welcome any pictures you take 
that you particularly enjoy. If you think they’re inter-
esting, other members will as well. They can be pic- 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

tures relating to club events, or not. If you’re on a  
personal trip (or just in your garage) and get a shot 
you really like, send it to editor@jagm.org and it may 
find its way into a future Indicator. 

Once again, thanks for your support, and we’ll contin-
ue to work with you to keep The Indicator clicking 
(clever, eh?)! 

Gary Hillebrand 

Classified Ads

Wanted: JAGM Concours dash plaques from 

the past (pre-1999).  Will pay any reasonable 

price. 
Contact Tim Moore at 586-945-4509 
tfm0719@live.com 

For Sale: G.W. BARTLETT CO., original Jaguar 

interior for E-Type Series II, 2 + 2. Black in color. 
Current price new from OSJI (formerly G.W. Bart-
lett Co.) is $4900.  
Come and take a look as I will refuse no reasona-
ble offer. Call Rob at 734-564-0366 

For Sale: 2013 Jaguar XJ. Supercharged, AWD, 

53k miles, kept in heated garage, second owner, 
non-smoker (both owner 
and car). 
 
$23,750 OBO Call/text  
Jimmy at 248-921-1112 

For Sale: E-Type and Mark II parts. I have a large 

selection of  parts—mechanical, electrical, trim 
and hardware. Too much to list. Some items NOS, 
other good used, including Bees Black and GNK 
bolts, Cheney hose clamps, fan motors, steering 
wheel etc.  
 
If you need it, call or 
text me—I might 
have it!  
Call Pat at 989-295-
0466 or email me at 
cminc@charter.net  
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JAGM’s annual Feather Bowling outing  
coincided with St. Patrick’s Day this year. 
The Bath City Bistro had a great number of 
revelers clad in Kelly Green, starting their 
celebration as the venue opened at 10 am. 
In stark contrast, our group of eighteen 
members enjoyed the excellent buffet 
brunch, but with our “game faces” on, 
looking forward to the colossal sporting 
event that was soon to follow. 

As dictated by tradition, the feather bowl-
ing competition would pit the ladies vs. 
the gentlemen. I noticed during the brunch 

 Feather Bowling at Bath City Bistro—March 17th 
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that both teams’ members gravitated toward the 
menu items that tend to enhance feather bowling 
performance – particularly the bacon, French toast, 
sausage gravy and green mimosas. In any sporting 
endeavor, training and nutrition are critical. 

Once we moved upstairs to “the big alley,” teams and 
bowling order were carefully chosen, the disks and 
feathers were put in place, and game plans were fi-
nalized. The atmosphere was charged with electricity 
(or something). As the game began it was clear that 
the bowlers, drawing on decades, years, or in some 
cases minutes of experience had mastered the use of 
pace, wobble and wave theory to place their disks in 
optimal locations. 

The lead changed back and forth multiple times until 
the score was tied 4-4, with the final round set to de-
termine the winner. It was at this point that the gen-
tlemen came up with a couple “ringers” as substi-
tutes (noting that nothing in the posted rules prohib-
ited it). When the last of the 12 disks had been rolled,  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

the gents had managed a miraculous 4-point ad-
vantage to claim the match. Having met with many 
disappointments in past matches, this win will be 
greatly savored for the next year. 

Thanks to Tom and Jonnie Bailey for 
organizing this great event once again! 

Chief Sports Correspondent, Gary Hillebrand 

 Feather Bowling at Bath City Bistro—March 17th (cont’d) 

 Last month’s Indicator gave a lot of information on 
the 4 Maritime Museums located in Port Huron. Not 
many know about these 4 plac-
es. Good, bad or indifferent, you 
will have 45 minutes inside each 
one before moving onto the next 
museum.  At each Museum, you 
will receive a poker card.  At the 
final Restaurant, you will receive 
your fifth poker card.  With 5 
decks in use, we will have some 
interesting poker hands.  Prizes 

will be awarded to the top poker hands.  Admission is 
$20 per car. Museum admission should be free. 

 
Please register on 
www.JAGM.org by April 20th. 

  
This will be our first poker run of 
the year.  There will be another 
one through Shelby, Washington 
and Romeo, later in the summer. 
 
Bob Matejek 

Port Huron Maritime Museum Poker Rally—Saturday, April 27th 
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JAGM Annual Charity Auction 
One of the great traditions of our club is the Annual 
Charity Auction, held this year on Sunday, February 
25th. For the third straight year Lee Jacobsen opened 
up his garage facility for the auction, which benefitted 
“Homes for our Troops.” 

 

We started 
the afternoon 
with Jimmy John’s box 
lunches and plenty of 
time to talk, tour Lee’s 
garage and preview the 
great selection of items 
donated to the auction. 
Along with the “usual” 
types of things like gar-
age art, apparel, toys, 
books and models, we 
had a few “unique” 
items, like some terrific 
handcrafted wood items 
from Tom Hudak and a 
collection of turkey 
feathers  and a very, very heavy engine stand from 
Bob Matejek. 
 
Gary Cunningham has done a great job as our  

auctioneer the past couple years, but he was under 
the weather this year, so we needed to improvise. It 
took a few of us to fill those big shoes, but thanks to a 
very understanding and patient crowd, we managed 
to work through all the items. Even the watch that 
needed a battery, though that one took some work.  

It helped that no one had 
thought to bring overripe 
fruit to throw at the ama-
teur auctioneers. 
 
When all was said and 
done, we raised $1850 for 
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Homes for our Troops. That 
included donations from 
members who were not 
even able to attend!  Along 
the way we all had a lot of 
fun and got to bring home 
some great merchandise. 
It’s not too early to start 
thinking about items to 
bring to the 2025 auction! 

Gary Hillebrand 

JAGM Annual Charity Auction (cont’d) 
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Shield’s Pizzeria in Troy was the location of our first in
-person membership meeting of 2024. About 20 
members enjoyed the variety of menu items available 
for dinner, learned about recent and upcoming club 
events, heard the announcements of JAGM and JCNA 
awards, and finally were treated to a slide presenta-
tion titled “Gary and Tim’s Excel-
lent Adventure.” 

After eating, Phil Crutchfield led 
us through the JAGM calendar 
events in the next few months. 

Then Bob Matejek gave a recap of the recent Sloan 
Museum outing and introduced some upcoming 
events. These included the Port Huron Museums Pok-
er Run on April 27th, Rambler Rallies’ Lap the Lake 
tour in late May, and the two Classic Car Nights plays 
at Meadow Brook Theater in May. 

 
Next I had the honor of presenting our 
JAGM awards. This year the board ap-
proved one special award. An 
“Outstanding Leadership Award” was 
presented to Teresa Klotz for her five 
years as JAGM President. Teresa was un-
able to attend the meeting so the actual 

presentation will 
come later. The annu-
al Most Active Mem-
ber awards were 
next. The winners for 
2023 were: 1st Place 
– Pete and Deb Con-
way; 2nd Place - Bob 
and Pat Matejek; 3rd 

3 points—Showing a Jaguar at the JAGM Concours (per car) 
3 points—Judging at the JAGM Concours 
2 points - Working at JAGM Concours 
2 points—Judging at another JCNA club Concours 
2 points—Showing a car or working at another JCNA  
      club Concours 
2 points—Showing a Jaguar at an “Event of Interest” as listed 
      in the Indicator (You are responsible for reporting 
      to president) 
3 points—Coordinating a JAGM activity including preparing  
                   “Pre” and “Post” activity articles for the Indicator) 
2 points—Attending a monthly meeting 
2 points—Submitting an article to the Indicator 
2 points—Recruiting a new member to join JAGM (You are  
                  responsible for reporting to  president) 
1 point—Driving a Jaguar to any club activity 
 

     Board Members are Not Eligible for Awards 

Most Active Member Criteria 

Gary and Tim’s Excellent Adventure/Awards Presentation  
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The Jaguar Clubs of North America has been judging 
Newsletter, Editors, and Articles for many years.  I 
personally have been involved in it for 11 
years.  JAGM usually gives a pretty good showing. 
  
First Place in the Event Category went to Bic and 
Daksha Gohil and their article on the "Bay Harbor 
Classic Car and Boat Festival”. That was printed in the 
August 2023 Indicator. 
  
First Place in the Jaguar Life Category went to Jeff 
Parko, Lee Jacobsen and Gary Hillebrand and their 
article "Happy 75th Anniversary, XK120!". That was 
published in the December 2023 Indicator. 
  

Second Place in the Travel Category went to Bob 
Matejek with the article "Lap the Lake (Michigan) Ral-
ly".  That was published in the July 2023 Indicator. 
  
We have some pretty good 
writers and newsletter  
editors to keep you up on 
activities. 
  
The newsletter and website 
are the lifeblood to keep 
everyone informed and ac-
tive. 
  
Bob Matejek 

Where: Baker’s of Milford 
When:  Select Sundays from 2 - 7 PM 
  
May 19th, June 30th, July 21th, and August 25th.  
  
Baker’s is America’s largest weekly car cruise, with 
live outside entertainment, free raffle prizes, outside 
grill, hundreds of great cars, and restaurant dining 
discounts for all cruisers. 
  
British cars will have their own defined parking area. 
Mark your calendar now. 
  
 

Baker’s of Milford, 2025 S. Milford Road, Milford, Michigan 

British Car Corral 

Place – a tie between Mark and Kelly Sperduti and 
Chuck and Louise Diamond. Congratulations to all! 

Bob Matejek then announced three (!) JCNA News-
letter awards. It’s pretty special getting three North 
American club awards – especially with all different 
authors! (See below for details). 

Gary Cunningham and Tim Moore anchored the 
meeting, sharing great pictures and many stories 
about the trip they took to England last Fall. High-
lights included the Jaguar Daimler Heritage Trust in 
Coventry, the universities and architecture of Oxford 
and the world-famous Goodwood Revival. 

Gary Hillebrand 

Gary and Tim’s Excellent Adventure/Awards Presentation  

JCNA Special Newsletter Awards 
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 We had a wonderful sunny brisk day to visit the 

Sloan Museum of Discovery in Flint. None of us 

had ever been there before, so what did we have  

to lose. The museum is almost split into two 

halves.  One half addressed the old history of Flint 

with bark covered lodges and items of that peri-

od.  Then we got a bit newer and finally ended up  

in their very nice car collection.  The other half was 

more of a kids learning and experimenting center.   

I have to admit that we had some kids among our 

group.  It is a very nice museum for anyone to  

visit.   

 

We planned on 2 hours.  After 1 1/2 hours we gath-

ered and headed out for lunch.  We followed the res-

taurant recommendation from the Museum and went 

to Hoffman's Deco Deli and Cafe.  It was a very pleas-

ant deli with an abundance of food and decorations 

along the walls.  If we are ever back in that area, that 

is a great place to stop.  We all had a great time, saw 

some interesting things, ate some good food 

and spent time among our club members. 

  

If anyone is going the “Back to the Bricks” 

events at the Sloan, try to stop at Hoffman's 

Deco Deli and Cafe. 

  

Bob Matejek 

Sloan Museum Tour 
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The Vintage Sports Car Driver Association (VSCDA) is 
holding its Spring Brake vintage racing weekend at 
GingerMan Raceway, near South Haven, the week-
end of May 4– 5.  
 
GingerMan is a 2 mile 
long road course. The 
Spring Brake weekend  
features multiple clas-
ses of vintage race cars, 
each running in a quali-
fying race, then a 20 minute Sprint 
race.  
 
Our club’s plan has changed since last 
month’s article; we will spend Satur-
day, May 4th at the track, like last 
year. Practice sessions start at 8:30 
am and racing finishes around 5 pm 
(racing continues on Sunday as well, in case you want 
to stay to see more). There is a break mid-day for 
what they call “Touring” laps. That’s when we can, for 
a mere $35, drive our own cars on the track. The 

track time for touring is around 50 minutes, which 
makes this quite a bargain. We enjoyed it immensely 
last year. 

 
For more information on the event, go to:   
https://vscda.org/events/gingerman-spring-
brake-drivers-school-races/. The site includes a 
schedule of the entire weekend event. 
 
Admission to the track is $10/person, and the 

cost to participate in the 
“Touring” run at noon is $35. 
Register for the event at 
JAGM.org/Events/Upcoming. 
You’ll also find a registration 
form for the Touring event 
there. Depending on the num-
ber of interested members we 
may coordinate the drive to 

the track, restaurants, and hotels for those who want 
to make a weekend of it. 
 
Organizers: Phil Crutchfield and Gary Hillebrand 

You’ll be part of an eclectic mix of American classics, 
musclecars,  European classics, and supercars when 
you join in this monthly event.  
 
The ECC Cars and Coffee is located at 
15701 Technology Drive, in Northville 
Township. There are entrances off of 5 
Mile Road and Beck Road to Technology 
Drive and there will be signage and vol-
unteers to direct people to the correct 
location. Make sure to enter the location through 
Technology Drive and not Centennial Drive as Cen-
tennial is not suitable for many cars to drive on. 
 
This year ECC is collecting $5 for each car as they en-
ter, except for the Group Parking Cars, up to the 
number of spots that we pre-paid. So please inform 
the attendant upon entry that you are part of the Jag-

uar Club Group Parking. As long as the number of Jag-
uars entering has not exceeded our 10 reservations 

you will not need to pay the $5. 
We will collect the pre-paid en-
trance fee upon your arrival. If 
you are number 11 or greater 
you will have to pay the $5 en-
trance fee and will not be able 
to park in the group parking 
spots.  

 
The group parking area will be up front in the parking 
lot and will be marked with cones and ropes. Look for 
our JAGM feather flag. The first 10 people who regis-
ter can park in the car club group parking area. So 
please register early on the JAGM.org Events page. 
 
Organized by:  Conrad Foster and Phil Crutchfield 

ECC Cars and Coffee—April 13th & May 11th, 8:45 AM—Noon  

https://vscda.org/events/gingerman-spring-brake-drivers-school-races/
https://vscda.org/events/gingerman-spring-brake-drivers-school-races/
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June 2nd marks the 25th anniversary of the “British 
Return to Fort Meigs” auto show in Perrysburg, Ohio. 
Our club has participated for the last two years and 
found it to be a relaxed, friendly and interesting show 
with a great variety of British cars and motorcycles on 
display in a quiet park setting, adjacent to the Historic 
Fort Meigs site. 
 
This year we are adding new reasons to make the rel-
atively short drive into Northern Ohio for the show. 
JAGM members Ralf and Marta Pionke are arranging 
for a brief tour of the nearby Snook’s Dream Cars 
museum in Bowling Green, followed by an invitation 
to enjoy their hospitality at their home overlooking 
the Maumee River near Grand Rapids, Ohio (yes, 
there is a Grand Rapids in Ohio!). 
 
You can see a detailed 
timeline of the day’s 
events on the Upcom-
ing Events page at 
JAGM.org, 
but here’s a quick 
summary: 
 
8:45 am -  Meet at 
 McDonalds in 
 1533 N Telegraph Rd, Monroe, MI to begin the 
 caravan to Perrysburg 
10:00 am – 1:00 pm British Return to Fort Meigs car 
      show (29100 W River Rd, Perrysburg, OH) 
1:00 pm—Depart from the show for lunch at Biaggi's 
      Ristorante Italiano (1320 Levis Commons    
      Blvd, Perrysburg) 
2:35 – 4:15 pm—Drive to Bowling Green, OH and    
      spend an hour touring Snook’s Dream Cars 
      museum (13920 County Home Rd, Bowling 
      Green) 
4:15 – 9:00 pm  - Drive to Ralf and Marta Pionke’s    
       home and enjoy  the Maumee River view, 
       the cars, the pool and maybe a great sun   
       set.   

So, what do you need to do to enjoy this full day of 
fun?  

Register with the Lake Erie British Car Club 
(LEBCC) for the British Return to Fort Meigs 
event. The cost to display your car is $15 if 
you register in advance (by Friday, May 24th), 
or $25 on the day of the show. LEBCC’s regis-

tration page is at http://
msreg.com/25thFtMeigs. 
Register for the rest of the day’s activi-
ties at JAGM.org, so we’ll know how 
many people to expect at the restau-
rant, Snook’s Dream Cars and the  
Pionke’s. 

 
Join us for an evening of lounging by the pool, or the 
river with the possibility of a nice sunset view. 
 
Organizers: Ralf Pionke, Phil Crutchfield and 
         Gary Hillebrand 

British Return to Fort Meigs, Lunch,  

Snook's Dream Cars, and More - June 2nd 
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Lap the Lake Rally 2024 —At least one spot still available! 

Rambler Rallies has really  found a niche market 
running enjoyable picturesque rallies around the 
country. The one in our neighborhood is Lap the 
Lake. This year the rally takes place May 20 to 
24. About 100 cars meet on the North Side of Chica-
go, and the rally will run through Wisconsin, then 
Michigan UP, then Traverse City and then down the 
East side of Lake Michigan. Every day you are given 
turn by turn directions if you care to follow them. The 
large group breaks up into smaller groups that usually 
go wherever they want and still make the new hotel 
that evening. Sometimes there are real activities 
planned, other times not. You will be driving about 
220 to 250 miles per day. I went on this Rally last year 
with 5 other JAGM cars and we all had a great 
time. Some are returning to do it again. 
The routes and hotels change every 
year.   
 
Go to the JAGM website under Past 
Events and look up Lap The Lake from 
May 2023. You will find a lot more infor-
mation there from the eyes of your Club 
Members. 
  
Rambler Rallies are officially sold out 
this year, already having 100 cars 
signed up. Almost… When I signed up, I 
accidentally signed up for 2 cars so I am 
holding one space on the rally for any-
one interested that has a car that is 
ready to go. They give you a list of sug-
gested hotels so everyone is staying to-
gether for socializing and planning the 
next day's adventure. All cars have a 
large cling sticker on both doors so you 
can recognize other rallyers. 
  
Last year, there were supposed to be 85 
cars and some backed out leaving 
80.  Their target is always 100 
cars. Besides my available ticket for 
about $300, you can probably get a tick-
et directly from Rambler Rallies well be-
fore the trip. Many people reserve early 

and then life gets in their 
way. You can get a lot more info 
on the Rambler Rally website, I 
will also be offering my extra 
ticket to another car club on Tue 
4/2. 
  
Bob Matejek 
248-842-1046 

Mueller’s Steak Fry—June 1st 

The Mueller’s would like to wel-
come JAGM members to the 
annual Steak Fry.  Please bring 
your favorite dish to pass and 
picnicware. We will start at  
1:00 PM and we will supply the 
meat.   
  
Please call  810-618-3026 or 
email mueller1939@gmail.com 
by Friday, May 24th and let us 
know you are coming and how 
many people are in your group. 
Also, let us know what side dish 
you will be bringing. 
  
We’ve put in our order for nice 

weather so that we can enjoy 
spring time in the orchard. The 
trillium should be in bloom. We 
have lots of room and hope to 
see all of you. 
  
Chuck & Wendy Mueller 
Mueller’s Orchard 
6036 Lobdell Rd 
Linden, MI 48451 
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With nippy temps and a bit of snow still lingering, 
eleven people attended the VCR clinic at Lee Jacob-
sen’s garage—three from JAGM and the balance from 
the MG clubs. 

Two new VCRs were built during the clinic. Jere-
my Brown (an MG guy) built a British Green VCR 
using a valve cover from a 1951 MG TD. He used 
push scooter wheels with his stock (provided by 
Lee) chassis. After some tinkering and tweaking 
his car was tracking straight. After weight was 
added to just under the 12-pound limit (for the 
under 12-pound class), and the car had run down 
the track a good number of times, his car was 
done for the day. 

A second VCR was built by 
the author using Lee’s 
stock chassis, shopping cart 
wheels, and a valve cover 
of sorts that Lee had lying 
around his shop. In less 
than 30 minutes the car 
was assembled and tested 
for tractability. Amazingly it 
tracked quite true from the 
start, with only a slight ad-
justment required. Once 
running true, some weight 
was added so that the car 
weighed in at 11.8 pounds. 
Thus it was solidly in the under 12 pound class. No 
work was done to improve upon it’s rat rod appear-

ance. 

The new VCRs and a 
number of other ex-
isting VCRs took 
turns going down the 
track. 

There are some new 
national VCR rules in place now. The first one is that 
each car is started individually, not by one control for 
both cars. An electronic timer is also now used. The 

timer has a flashing yellow light, which after a few sec-
onds stops blinking and remains solidly lit. Then within 
two to ten seconds (it varies to make things more in-
teresting), a larger white light is lit. That signals that 
the race has commenced. So now the speed of the 

operator in releasing 
his or her car is also 
part of the race. So a 
tad slower car that 
tracks straight with a 
better start can be 
more competitive. 
Drag racing starts have 
come to VCR. 

So on a chilly Saturday 
morning in March, with coffee, donuts, 
VCRs being built or being worked on, 
and the conversations that always hap-
pen about the cars at Lee’s garage, a 
good time was had by all. 

Phil Crutchfield 
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Save the Dates – Three Big Summer Events 

Join us at Meadow Brook Theatre for a fun-filled Fri-
day evening where you can show off your Jag (or oth-
er classic), socialize with fellow car enthusiasts and 
enjoy some great live theatre! 
 
Featured plays:  
 
Friday, May 17th “Route 66” 
Get your kicks with this smash coast-
to-coast musical revue with 34 of the 
greatest ‘Rock ‘n’ Road‘ hits of the 
20th century. 
 
Friday, May 31st  “Ella, First Lady of 
Song” 
Traces the 60 year career of Ella 
Fitgerald, including classics like 
“Sweet Georgia Brown” and “It Don’t 
Mean a Thing (If It Aint’t Got That 
Swing)” 

Classic Car arrival: 6:30pm,  

Doors Open (for seating): 7:30pm 
Performance: 8:00pm    
Feel free to bring refreshments and have a picnic in 
the parking lot before the show! (No alcohol, please). 
MBT attendants will keep an eye on the cars during 
the performance. 
 
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *  * * * * * * * * *  
SPECIAL OFFER FOR PARTICIPANTS: 
Theatre tickets only $28 each & get one free ticket 
per classic car! (Standard tickets are $43 each) 

Please Register for these events on JAGM’s website. 
You will pay JAGM and group tickets will be pur-
chased on May 3 for Rt 66 and May 17 for Ella. After 
that you would have to call the Box Office yourself. 
There should still be tickets available. 
  

JAGM Organizer—Bob Matejek 248-842-1046 

Classic Car Night at Meadow Brook Theatre—May 17th & 31st 

It’s early, but summer weekends fill up quickly, so you 
may want to get these three great annual events on 
your calendar. 
 

June 20-22: The Bay Harbor Classic Car  
and Boat Festival (Petoskey area) 

JAGM has had a big part 
in this event for the 
past two years, and this 
year we’re planning an 
additional activity – an 
evening dinner followed 
by a sunset cruise on 
Thursday, June 20th. 

July 13-14: Mad Dogs & Englishmen British  
Car Faire (Gilmore Museum, Hickory Corners) 

We always get a good representation of Jaguars at 
this popular annual show. This year the Jaguar E-Type 
is the Featured Marque in the show, and pre-1961 
Jaguars are the Rare Gems, so JAGM and other Mid-

west Jaguar clubs have been requested to display as 
many cars as possible. The weekend includes a Satur-
day rally and the show is Sunday at the Gilmore. 
JAGM also traditionally does a Saturday evening din-
ner and play at the Barn Theater in Augusta, MI. 

September 1: 56th Annual JAGM Concours  
d’Elegance (Canterbury Village, Lake Orion) 

Plans are well underway for our club’s biggest 
event of the year. It’s a great opportunity to dis-
play your own car(s) and view a fantastic variety 
of Jaguars on the scenic grounds of Canterbury 
Village. Have your car judged, or not; either way 
our Concours is a fun day and a good way to 
meet other members and share knowledge and 

stories. 
 
See more details for these events as they develop in 
the Upcoming Events page at JAGM.org. Also you can 
check out the stories of previous years’ events in past 
Indicators. 
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